MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD 
 ON MONDAY 24 MAY 2004 AT 4.00 PM
In the Chair:


Councillor C McCambridge

Members Present:
Councillor M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney,  H A 


Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, T Laverty, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
 

Also Present:


Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive







Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer







Mr A Wilson, Senior Environmental Health Officer







Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager







Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer







Mr G McClelland, DoE Planning Service

04/14:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS



Apologies



As all members were present, there were no apologies.



Chairman’s Business


Visit to Pourerries



Councillor McCambridge informed members that Councillor Black and two members of 



Council staff and she had recently visited Pourerries with the Twinning Committee and 

Stated that the trip had been a great success.  She also stated that the Mayor of Pourerries had presented her with a mosaic of the Moyle Crest.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor McCambridge stated that the two members

Of staff had travelled at no expense to the Council.

Working Time Regulations
In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk stated that the Working Time Regulations

Would be brought back to council.

04/14.02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26 APRIL 2004-09-15



The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 26 April 2004, having been 


Circulated, were taken as read.



After discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,




“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26 April 2004 be adopted.”

04/14.:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 26 APRIL 2004


Counillor Hartin referred to page twenty of the previous minutes and in particular the 



Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden in Armoy and stated that Armoy had been swamped



With bikers looking for Joey Dunlop’s grave, and stated that something should be


erected to let people know where he had been buried.



The Clerk stated that the Technical Services Manager (TSM) had been trying to pick 



up where the Director of District Services had left off with the project, and he 



pointed out that the Community Group had also submitted an application for the 



erection of a sculpture.



Councillors Laverty and McIlroy stated that a date should be set for the completion 



of the project.



In reply to Councillor McIlroy’s suggestion that a committee should be set up to


Pursue the completion of the project, Councillor McCambridge stated that members



should await the report from the TSM at the next Council meeting to see 



progression had been made.



This was agreed.



Armoy Post Office



Councillor McConaghy stated that the Post Office in Armoy had been broken into



and that it had become commonplace within the area, and pointed out that it had



been incidents like this that lead to the closure of rural Post Offices.  He also



suggested that a letter be sent requesting the Liscolman Post Office be opened on



a full time basis.



This was agreed.



Drink Water Inspectors


It was agreed that the Drink Water Inspectors presentation would be brought forward 



to this point of the meeting from the Environmental Health Department Report.



Councillor McCambridge welcomed Mr Scott and Mr O’Neill the Drink Water



Inspectors from a unit of the Environmental Heritage Service in the DoE.



Referring to the recent complaints regarding the hardness of the water in Bushmills


and Lisnagunagh, he stated that the water supply to the two areas had changed in 



December 2003, but pointed out that since February 2004 the difficulties had been 

resolved and the supply was back to the Altnahinch Dam.  He also stated that the 



water from the Altnahinch supply was soft water in comparison to the hard water



that had been supplied from Ardcrossagh.



He stated that calcium magnesium caused the hardness in water and although it



Caused problems including a build up on kettles and shower heads, he stated that



It tasted better and that the World Health Organisation stated that it was more 



beneficial.



Councillor McIlroy stated that there had been no communication with the residents



of Bushmills and Lisnagunagh to state that the water supply had been changed, and



pointed out that this had been where the problem lay.



Mr Scott stated that he would forward these comments to the Water Service.



In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Scott stated that lime would be added to soft



water to treat it to ensure there are no hazards with lead or copper pipes, but pointed 



out that hard water had its own built in treatment.



In reply to Councillor Laverty, Mr O’Neill stated that he had comparative figures 



from other Council areas for members’ information.



Councillor McCambridge thanked Mr Scott and Mr O’Neill for their presentation 



and they left the meeting at this point.

04/14:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION


The chairman welcomed Mr Gary McClelland of the Planning Office to the meeting.



E/2003/0414/F  Full.  Trustees St. Patricks COI Church, Adjacent to 179 Glenshesk



Road, Armoy.  Extension to graveyard.



E/2003/0418/F  Full.  Mr R McDowell, 24 Dunluce Cottages, Bushmills. Garage and



Boiler House.



E/2003/0439/F  Full.  Gordon Chemists, 66-70 Main Street, Bushmills.  Alterations


 and extension to Chemist shop.



E/2003/0440/LB  Listed Building.  Gordons Chemist, 66-68 Min Street, Bushmills.


Alterations and extension to chemist shop.



E/2003/0450/F  Full.  Mr D Mitchell, 66 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Replacement 



dwelling with detached garage.

E/2003/0517/F  Full.  Mrs A Trufelli, 23 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Two no.



extensions to guesthouse and one no. extension to dwelling.



There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for



approval.



E/2003/0523/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, 75m NW of and adjacent to 41 



Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Site for erection of new dwelling.



E/2003/0524/O  Outline.  Planning Direct, 110m SW and adjacent to 41 Castlecat 



Road, Bushmills. Site for erection of new dwelling.



E/2003/0525/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, Land approx. 50m north of 57



Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.



E/2003/0526/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, north of and opposite 88 Haw Road

Bushmills.  Site for erection of new dwelling.



E/2003/0528/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, West and adjacent to 85 Haw Road,

Bushmills.  Site for erection of new dwelling.



Mr McClelland stated that the above five applications had been recommended for



Refusal due to erosion of rural character and failure to integrate.

Councillor Graham requested that site meetings be held for the above five applications.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0529/F  Full.  Rev A McNally.  St Patrick’s PS, 244 Garron Road, GlenariffeThe proposed is to widen the existing school access road and modify the existing entrance to enhance safety for drop off and lifting of school children, teachers and public.

E/2004/0045/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs J Gault, 42 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Single

Storey extension to dwelling.

E/2004/0055/O  Outline.  Mr P McShane, The Castle, Off Harbour Road, Ballintoy

(40m East of 14 Harbour Road).  Holiday Cottage. 
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0067/O  Outline.  Mr A McAlister, 130m West of 39 Crozies Road, Bushmills.  Site of dwelling and garage.

Mr McClelland stated that one letter of objection had been received for this application, but pointed out that it had been recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Councillor Graham thanked the planners for this recommendation.

E/2004/0068/O  Outline.  Mr A McAllister, Opposite 39 Crozies Road, Bushmills.  Site of dwelling and garage.

Mr McClelland stated that one letter of objection had been received for this application, but pointed out that it had been recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Councillor Graham thanked the planners for this recommendation.

E/2004/0073/O  Outline.  Mr D Kane, Land approx. 300m north of 31 Isle Road,

Bushmills.  Site for bungalow and domestic garage (Re-advertisement – amended

address).

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to

lack of integration and unacceptable impact on wetland habitat.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0080/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs R Cole, Land 330m SW of 56 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0104/F  Full.  Mr A Semple, lands approximately 270m west of Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Erection of cottage and domestic garage.

Mr McClelland stated that one letter of objection had been received for the above application, but pointed out that it had been recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0110/O  Outline.  Mr M McKinley, land to rear of 62 Middlepark Road, Cushendall (Between 62 and 64 Middlepark Road).  Site for two storey dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to over development and unacceptable precident.  He also stated that the recommendation for refusal due to impact on character of area and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor C Blaney requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0146/F  Full.  Mrs A Armstrong, 8 Portbradden Road, Bushmills.  Proposed granny flat extension to dwelling.
Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case in need for a second dwelling and inappropriate scale and design.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for the above application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0147/F  Full.  NIHE, Open space adjacent to Dundarave Park, opposite the rear of Clougher Court, Bushmills.  Erection of a sculpture to celebrate local culture.

Councillor McAllister thanked the planners for this approval.

E/2004/0148/RM  Reserved.  Mrs A McNaughton, adjacent to Glenariffe Road, Kilmore, Glenariffe.  Erection of single storey dwelling and domestic garage.

Councillor Digney expressed her thanks to the planners for this approval.

E/2004/0149/RM  Reserved.  Mr D Black, beside 16 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Erection of single storey retirement dwelling and domestic garage.

Councillor Digney thanked the planners for this approval.

E/2004/0153/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs D McSparran, 138 Layde Road, Knocknacarry, Cushendun.  Proposed sun lounge and front porch extensions.

E/2004/0154/F  Mr & Mrs Murray, 2 Kenmara Park, Ballycastle.  Rear extension to bungalow.

E/2004/0156/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs S Lynn, 19 Cedar Avenue, Ballycastle, BT54 6DE.  Extension to kitchen and bathroom.

E/2004/0157/F  Full.  Mr S McBride, Site 5, Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling.

E/2004/0166/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs M Burns, 87 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Gable extension to existing dwelling.

Councillor Digney thanked the planners for this approval.

There were no objections to the above eight applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0168/O  Outline.  Mr R McAllister, 30 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Land approx. 120m North of 30 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.
Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0171/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs C Kearney, 6 Kilcreg Park, Ballycastle.  Roof space conversion.

E/2004/0172/F  Full.  Mr H McAllister, 14a Dalriada Gardens, Cushendall.  Extension to dwelling.

Councillor Digney expressed her thanks to the planners for this approval.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0173/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs R Marshall, 1 Tully Crescent, Cushendall, BT44 0SW.  Alterations and additions to existing dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to inappropriate scale and design for the AONB.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for an office meeting.

E/2004/0174/F Full.  Mr S McAlonan, 138A Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Erection of farm worker’s dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to there being no case in need and unacceptable access arrangements.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for the agent to contact the planners.

E/2004/0178/O  Outline.  Mr M Smyth, Site at Carrowcroey Road, Armoy. Site of replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0179/O  Outline.  Mr C Matthews, Opposite 87 Staid Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to prominence and failure to integrate.

Councillor Harding requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0180/RM  Reserved.  Mr A Nutt.  Approximately. 80m South of 139 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Dwelling.

E/2004/0184/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs B Carson, 15 Larrybane Park, Ballintoy.  Single storey extension for utility and dining area.

E/2004/0186/F  Full.  Mr C Mallon, 72 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2004/0187/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs W Nesbitt.  Rear of 85c Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Site of bungalow and detached garage.
E/2004/0194/O  Outline.  Mr S McGinn, Red Road, 260m North North-West of 125 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Site of dwelling and garage.

E/2004/0196/RM  Reserved.  Mr & Mrs Cole.  Site between 8 & 10 Ballaghmore Road.  New dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0199/O  Outline.  Mr J Morrison, Adjacent to 56 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0200/F  Full.  Mr M Wilmot, opposite 103 Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  New dwelling and garage.
E/2004/0201/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs D Lynn, 42 Coast Road, Cushendall, BT44 0RX.  Proposed 1st Floor extension – 2 bedroom / shower.

Councillor Digney thanked the planners for this approval.

E/2004/0202/F  Full.  Ms E Moore, 25 Glassmullen Road, Glenariffe.  Single Storey rear extension to dwelling.

Councillor Digney expressed her thanks to the planners for this approval.

E/2004/0203/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs Flynn, 10 Bayview Park, Glenariffe.  Extension to dwelling.

Councillor Digney thanked the planners for this approval.

E/2004/0210/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs M Jennings, 22 Clare Road, Ballycastle, Co.Antrim, BT54 6DB.  Site and rear extension to dwelling and new domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications deferred from the previous meeting
E/2003/0209/F  Full.  Mr S McKeegan, 53 Ballyeamon Road, Glenburn, Killoughagh, Cushendall.  New Vehicular Access.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to demonstrate satisfactory means of access, and that it had detrimental visual impact on an AONB.

Councillor Digney requested that this application be deferred for one month to withdraw or refuse.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0261/O  Outline.  Mr R Craig, Adjacent to no. 160a Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  New Dwelling.
There were no objections to this application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Councillors McAllister, Harding and Hartin expressed their thanks to the planners for approval of this application.

E/2003/0460/O  Outline.  Mr J Black, Adjacent to 3 Murlough Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and prominence in the AONB.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month to withdraw or refuse.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0461/F  Full.  Mr A Ali, 5 & 7 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Change of use from existing shop to Indian take-away (fast-food).

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it being detrimental to residential amenity of adjoining properties.

Councillor Digney stated that following a site meeting for the above application, she had requested to meet with the Principle Planning Officer, and having contacted the Planning Office a number of times, received no reply.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was disappointed that Mr Ali was being denied this opportunity.
Councillor Harding stated that there had been at least 12 objections to the application and expressed concern regarding the litter and noise that would be generated if the permission were to be given.

Councillor Black stated that she would like to be associated with the above remarks.

Councillor Digney requested that this application be deferred for one month to meet with the Principle Planning Officer.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0467/O  Outline.  Mr & Mrs J McAllister, land opposite 4-10 Knocknacarry Crescent, Knocknacarry Avenue, Cushendun.  Site for two storey guesthouse/dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case in need.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a meeting be held with the Principle Planning Officer.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0476/O  Outline.  Mr W Hanna.  Adjacent to 77 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Site for proposed new dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Councillor Hartin expressed his thanks to the planners for this approval.

E/2003/0483/O  Outline.  Mr N McQuaid, Adjacent to Bottling Plant, Farranmacallan Road, East Torr, Ballycastle.  Site for replacement dwelling house.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to the structure not being considered to be a replacement, insufficient case of need and lack of integration.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been an existing building there and requested that a meeting be held with the Principle Planning Officer.

Mr McClelland stated that the building had not been habitable for a number of years.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month.

E/2003/0513/O  Outline.  Mr & Mrs G Scally, adjacent to 185 C and D Torr Road, Cushendun.  Building of two semi-detached cottages for renting to tourists.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been refused due to no exceptional need being demonstrated, a build up in the AONB and sub-standard visibility splays.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been an existing business for a number of years and that the need to increase the business had been identified as the accommodation was filled all during the holiday season.  She therefore requested that a meeting be held with the Principle Planning Officer. 
Mr McClelland stated that the planners were not opposed to this type of application, but pointed out that further information would be required to demonstrate need.

After discussion it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for further information to be submitted to demonstrate need.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0039/O  Outline.  S Craig, land approx. 40m to rear of 5 Islandarragh Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to case on need and unacceptable impact on trees.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for an office meeting.

E/2004/0047/O  Outline.  M Brown, land to rear of 41 Craigalappan Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, lack of integration and prominence and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Graham expressed his disappointment at the planners recommendation and requested that it be deferred for one month for him to speak with the applicant.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0058/O  Outline.  Mr Smyth, 131b Ballinlea Road, Carrowreagh, Armoy.  Proposed site for new bungalow.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to ribbon development and lack of integration.

Councillor Graham requested that this application be deferred for one month to withdraw or refuse.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0075/O  Outline.  Mr R Hartin, land adjacent to 107a Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to ribbon development, lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0079/O  Outline.  Mr E Moore, land approx. 250m to rear of 30 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Site for two storey dwelling and domestic garage (to replace existing dwelling).
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2003/0089/F  Mr V McCaughan, land approx 120m SE of 19 Ballynagard Road, Ballyvoy.  Site for farm retirement dwelling.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate and that it was visually prominent in the AONB.  Other reasons were that it had an unacceptable design and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her disappointment at the decision for the above application and requested that an office meeting be held.

E/2004/0101/O  Outline.  Mr Chambers, 200m SE of 63 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Site of dwelling and garage.
Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McAllister requested that this application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

Members expressed their full support for this request.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0102/O  Outline.  Mr D Kane, land adjacent to 48 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been withdrawn prior to the Council Meeting.

E/2004/0108/O  Outline.  Miss H Kirkpatrick, 120m NE of Maghery Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate, prominence and erosion of rural character.

Councillor Harding requested that this application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0125/O  Outline.  Mr N Brown, 90m North of 40 Novally Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application with the Divisional Planning Officer and the MP in attendance.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Hartin would arrange a site meeting with the Divisional Planning Officer and the MP in attendance.

E/2004/0126/O  Outline.  Mr S Hanna, 250m SE of 3 Ballynarry Road, Bushmills.  Site of dwelling and garage.

Mr McClelland stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate.

Councillor Graham requested that this application be deferred for one month to withdraw or refuse.

This was agreed.

Councillor Harding referred to planning reference E/2004/0106/F for J Brown, Glenluce House, 42 Quay Road, Ballycastle for permission to use the guest breakfast room as a public tea/coffee shop.  She stated that following an office meeting with Road Service in attendance, the reasons for recommendation for refusal had been overcome, and requested that this application be approved by Council without having to wait on it coming back to the following months planning meeting.
Councillor McAllister also referred to the planning application reference E/2003/0432/O for Mr R McCaw, Ballintoy for proposed demolition of 2 no. existing dwellings and outbuildings (vacant) and the erection of 3 no. one and a half storey dwellings, and enquired that if it was recommended for approval by the planners, could it too be passed in advance for approval by Council.

Mr McClelland stated that he would confirm with the Divisional Planning Officer if approval could be agreed in advance for the above two applications and informed members that he would come back with further information.

Councillor McCambridge thanked Mr McClelland for attending the meeting and he left at this point.

04/14:05

CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT



The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was 




taken as read.
The Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) (NI) Order 1985
Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence
The Chief District Building Control Officer (CDBCO) stated that an application for an Occasional Entertainments Licence had been received from Mr C Mackle for a Marquee in the grounds of Glenariffe GAC, Garron Road, Glenariffe for Friday 9 July, Saturday 10 July and Sunday 11 July from 4.00pm to 1.30pm and recommended that this application be approved.

This was agreed.

Application for Transfer of Entertainments Licence
The CDBCO stated that an application for the Transfer of an Entertainments Licence had been received from Mr K Mooney for the Antrim Arms Hotel, 75 Castle Street, Ballycastle and recommended that this application be approved.

This was agreed.

Premises Holding Unauthorised Entertainment 
The CDBCO stated that a number of premises currently holding entertainment had not renewed their entertainments licences, and pointed out that following consultation with the Council’s solicitor, it had been proposed to write to the proprietors of the premises to give them the opportunity to make such an application within 14 days.  He stated that failure to comply with the request would result in legal proceedings being instigated.

This was agreed.

Betting and Gaming (NI) Order 2004 – New Amusement Permit

The CDBCO stated that under the Betting and Gaming (NI) Order 2004 – New Amusement Permit, the Council was required to set a fee for the new type of Amusement Permit up to a maximum of £250, and pointed out that due to the extent of the additional work likely to be involved, it had been recommended that the maximum fee of £250 be charged in relation to all applications for new amusement permits which, he stated, was in keeping with the other Council areas.
Street Naming and Numbering
The CDBCO stated that a letter had been received from R Benson & Son acting on behalf of Armoy Homes, proposing the name Eagry Gardens for their housing development off Straid Road, Bushmills which had accesses through Eagry Park.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted”

04/14:06

ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT



The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken 




read.
Street Entertainer Competition
The Senior Environmental Health Officer (SEHO) stated that judges were required for the two days of the Lammas Fair to judge the Street Entertainer Competition on 30 and 31 August from 2.00pm to 5.00pm.

After discussion it was agreed that Councillors C Blaney, Hartin, and McIlroy would be nominated to judge the Street Entertainments Competition on 30 August 2004 and Councillors S Blaney, Laverty and Digney would be nominated to judge on 31 August 2004.
Designated Areas
The SEHO referred to appendix one showing areas designated for Street Trading for the Lammas Fair and stated that these will be strictly enforced.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”

04/14:07

DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT



The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.




Rathlin Boathouse Development Partnership
The Development Manager (DM) stated that the Rathlin Boathouse Development Partnership had been working on a number of projects to further develop and improve the Boathouse and contribute to the overall development of tourism on the island to include a Calendar for 2005 entitled Rathlin in the Bygone Days, and signage for the exterior of the Boathouse.

She stated that the partnership sought Council permission to proceed with the signage project to erect lettering on the end of the gable wall stating Rathlin Boathouse Visitor Centre and also a dark green circular sign welcoming visitors detailing what is in the Boathouse, to be fixed to the exterior wooden door.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that the dark green was the corporate colour and that it was practice for that colour to be used for signs.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Rathlin Boathouse Partnership could proceed with the signage project at the boathouse.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DM stated that the Partnership raised funding through retail, and pointed out that Council owned the building and paid for the staff.

Art Exhibition
The DM stated that the Moyle Art in public Places (MAPP) sought permission to exhibit some of Councils artworks as part of an arts exhibition to be held in Ballycastle during the Ballycastle Fest leading up to the Lammas Fair.

The Clerk stated that Council had recently acquired further Andrew Nicholl paintings which had received ninety percent of the funding towards their purchase and informed members that they might also be available for the exhibition.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DM stated that the copy right could be checked for the possibility of paintings owned by Council being copied and sold as prints.

Broadband
After discussion, it was agreed that the date would be pursued for when wireless would be available for areas not able to access ABSL.

Economic Development Officer

The DM informed members that Marc McGerty had been appointed as the new Economic Development Officer, and that he would commence work on Tuesday 25 May 2004.
Community Foundation for Northern Ireland

Councillor McMullan referred to the item on Community Foundation for Northern Ireland within the DM’s report, and enquired why Glendun had been left out as an area of deprivation if there was funding available.

The DM stated that a further meeting was due to be held in July and informed Councillor McMullan that this question would be raised then.

After discussion, it was agreed that an agenda item for the next Community

Foundation meeting to be held on 1 July 2004 would be to include Glendun as an area of high deprivation on the Noble Indices and also for Glendun to be included for Lottery Funding.

Cairns Group, Cushendall

Councillor McMullan requested that Arthur Ward be asked to contact the Cairns Group in Cushendall.

This was agreed.

Twinning Visit with Covington

Councillor Graham stated that if two members of staff could visit Pourerries, he would like two to visit Covington.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor McCambridge stated that one officer had been involved in the French visit here, and pointed out that the second officer had also been invited at no cost to the Council to cover tourist events.
The Four Swans Festival

Councillor McIlroy stated that the Ferry Terminal had been an excellent venue for the Four Swans Festival and stated that he would encourage its use for further festivals by community relations groups.

The Clerk stated that Council was still pursuing the reinstatement of the Ballycastle Campletown Ferry which would have full use of the Ferry Terminal, but pointed out that subject to availability, the building could be used for the arts.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy Proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved, 


“That the Arts and Community Relations Groups would be permitted to have 


full use of the Ferry Terminal subject to availability.

After discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed, 


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the development Manager’s Report be adopted.”

04/14:08

GIANT’S CAUSEWAY VISITOR CENTRE DEVELOPMENT – SITE 




OPTION APPRAISAL SCORING



After discussion,





Councillor Hartin proposed,





Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,





“That the meeting would continue in committee.”




The Clerk stated that the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Development Site Option 

Appraisal had been circulated at the previous meeting, but stated that the incorrect site plan had been circulated and that it had been re-circulated for members’ information.
He stated that as a member of the Steering Group, he had been requested to complete the marking of the criteria for the possible sites, but stated that he sought members’ endorsement for his markings.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlro and resolved,

“That the Clerk’s markings of the Site Options Appraisal Score Card for the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Facilities be endorsed.”

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

04/14:09
DRAFT ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 2004


The Clerk stated that the Draft Anti-Social Behaviour (Northern Ireland) Order 2004


Had been circulated for members’ attention and pointed out that comments had to be submitted by 4 June 2004.


Councillor McDonnell stated that the Order followed the plan of those in England but pointed out that services carried out by Councils there differed from those in Northern Ireland and that District Councils here should therefore not be relevant authorities under the Order.

Members’ expressed their agreement with this remark.


After discussion,



Councillor McDonnell proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That comments would be forwarded to the NIO stating that although 


members welcomed the Anti-Social Behaviour Orders, they felt that other bodies were better equipped to administer ASBOs, and that District Councils should not be classified as relevant authorities.”

Councillor C Blaney left the meeting at 7.20pm.

04/14:10

TO DISCUSS THE BOUNDARY CHANGES FOR NORTH ANTRIM AND 




HOW IT WOULD AFFECT MOYLE



(Requested by Councillor McMullan and deferred from the previous meeting)



It was agreed that this item would be discussed before item nine on the agenda.

Councillor McMullan stated that the proposed changes to Parliamentary Boundaries would put Ballycastle and the Glens area in along with East Antrim which, she pointed out, would not be feasible as they would have nothing in common and that there would be no benefit to these changes.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,


“That Council call for a Public Local Inquiry into the proposed boundary


changes.”

The Clerk confirmed that if Council objected to any alterations, the Commission could not proceed until a public inquiry had been held.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the decision be deferred for further clarification.”

The Clerk stated that comments had to be forwarded by 7 June 2004 and that the next Council Meeting would not be held until 14 June 2004.

Councillor McCambridge stated that a special Council Meeting had been scheduled for 1 June 2004, and suggested that this item be put on the agenda.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council should call for a Public Local Inquiry for reasons of culture, tourism and commerce, and stated that other areas, other than East Antrim would be more economically viable for the boundary.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he would like to withdraw his amendment.

After discussion, 


Councillor Black proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That the decision be deferred until the Special Council Meeting on 1 June 

2004.”

On a recorded vote being taken requested by Councillor McMullan, Councillors Black, C Blaney, Harding, Hartin, Laverty, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McIlroy and Molloy voted in favour and Councillors S Blaney, Digney and McMullan voted against the amendment which was carried.  Councillors Graham and McAllister abstained.

Councillor Digney left the meeting at 7.15pm.

04/14:11

THE HOUSING EXECUTIVE – WAITING LISTS IN BALLYCASTLE



(Requested by Councillor Laverty)
Councillor Laverty stated that there was a major problem with the waiting lists for Housing Executive housing in Ballycastle.

Councillors Black and Harding expressed their support of this remark, and pointed out that local people were getting a raw deal as people from other areas had been housed in Ballycastle.
Councillor Seamus Blaney stated that the Housing Executive had stopped building for a number of years in Ballycastle but were still selling the houses.  He also pointed out that developers had been building affordable housing until the Northern Area Plan had been introduced.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he had spoken to the area manager of the Housing Executive who had informed him that the Housing Executive still owned small pieces of land in Ballycastle, and that they had taken comments on the waiting lists of Ballycastle on board.  He stated that the next meeting of the Housing Executive, he would enquire how many houses had been allocated for Ballycastle.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that a letter be sent to the NIHE requesting further information be brought back to Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent informing the NIHE of members’ concerns on the waiting lists for Housing Executive housing in Ballycastle, and also that information on the land owned by the NIHE, the number of houses built and the number of houses sold, be brought back to Council at their presentation on Monday 14 June 2004.
Councillor McMullan left the meeting at 7.30pm.

04/14:13
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Child Safety and the Internet, one day conference to be held in Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown, Co.Tyrone on 28 June 2004.  (Cost - £85 plus travel).

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Harding would be nominated to attend the Child Safety and the Internet, conference to be held in Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown, Co.Tyrone on 28 June 2004 subject to it being a half day course.


Royal Town Planning Institute  - Affordability in the Housing Market to be held in the Belfast Castle on 10 June 2004 at 9.30am.  (Cost £50 plus travel).

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors McAllister, McDonnell and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the Royal Town Planning Institute – Affordability in the Housing Market to be held in the Belfast Castle on 10 June 2004 at 9.30am.

Roscommon Country Council – 17th Dr Douglas Hyde Conference 2004 Writer and the State on 16, 17 and 18 July 2004 to be held in Ballaghaderreen, moving to Strokestown for Saturday  and Douglas Hyde Centre for Sunday.  (Cost - €190 plus travel and accommodation).


It was agreed that there would be no nominations for this conference.

04/14:13
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 


AND BETTING, GAMING, LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 


1985

The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:


Application for consent of Modernisation for Wineflair (Belfast) Limited, 8 Dalriada Avenue, Cushendall.


Application for Grant of a Licence for Saffron Bar, Waterfoot.


Application for occasional Licence for Cushendall Hurling Club for 29 May 2004 from 8.00pm to 1.00am.

Application for Occasional Licence for Terence McNaughton for 5 June 2004 from 8.00pm to 1.00am.

There were no objections to the above applications.

04/14:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.

04/14:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence/Reports circulated





Housing Levels
Letter dated 29 April 2004 from Mr Ian Paisley Jnr requesting that Council make representations to the Minister regarding the level of housing to be built by 2015.

This letter was marked as read.

Love for Life
Letter dated 4 May 2004 from Love for Life requesting support from Council to write to the Ministers of education and health encouraging their financial commitment to the Love for Life project.

It was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Ministers of Education and Health encouraging their financial commitment to the Love for Life project.

Altananam Park, Ballycastle
Letter dated 7 May 2004 from the NIHE enclosing copy of Approved Notice, Order and map for the extinguishment of public right of way at Altananam Park, Ballycastle.

This letter was marked as read.

Northern Area Plan 2016
Letter dated 7 May 2004 from the Planning Service regarding the Northern Area Plan 2016 Council Consultation.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council had taken in the comments put forward.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Industrial Derating

Letter dated 11 May 2004 from the Department of Finance and Personnel enclosing a leaflet detailing the affect that the changes would have on the phasing out of industrial derating.

This letter was marked as read.

Ballintoy Harbour Fees
Letter dated 12 May 2004 from Mervyn Storey MLA seeking a review of the Ballintoy Harbour fees.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That a letter be sent to Mervyn Storey MLA thanking him for his input but pointing out that Council would not review the Harbour Fees for Ballintoy.”

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that concerns had been voiced over the health and safety of the barrier, and that these had been investigated by the Council’s Health & Safety Officer.  His view was that the barrier had actually improved health and safety within the harbour.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that if individuals could prove that they had a right of way, they would be accommodated.

After further discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed a new amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty,


“That Council have a review of fees for the Harbour”.

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour and five votes against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour and no votes against the proposal which was carried.

Councillors McConaghy and McDonnell left the meeting at 8.00pm.

Ambulance Services
Letter dated 17 May 2004 from the Northern Health and Social Services Board informing members of the recommendations made to invest in local ambulance services.

This letter was marked as read.

Northern Ireland Film and Television Commission
Letter dated 19 May 2004 from the Department of Culture Arts and Leisure seeking nominees to service on the Board of the Northern Ireland Film and Television commission.

This letter was marked read.

Request to Speak at Council Meeting
Letter received 20 May 2004 from Mr Frank O’Connor requesting permission to ask two questions at the Council Meeting 24 May 2004.

The Clerk stated that this letter had been dealt with.

Councillor McAllister stated that the TSM had been asked to ensure the removal of two grass outshots in Bushmills, and pointed out that to date, they had not been removed.

After discussion, it was agreed that the removal of two grass outshots in Bushmills would be pursued.

Venus Transit
Letter received by fax on 24 May 2004 from Vida Given, Institute of Physics Teacher Network Co-Ordinator requesting that six to ten car parking spaces to be made available at the Giants Causeway car park for buses of pupils arriving to see the Venus Transit on Tuesday 8 June 2004 from 6.30am to 12.30.  It was requested that permission be granted for them to use the adjacent picnic area to have a BBQ breakfast and have access to the toilets.

This was agreed.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated
Criminal Justice Reform Division – Consultation Exercise on the Future of Committal Proceedings.

Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Draft Leaving and After Care Regulations and Guidance for Consultation.

Small Business Service – Public Consultation on the Government’s commitment to consider the feasibility of introducing common commencement dates to areas of UK law.

Consultation Paper – The Department of Social Development – Proposals to amend the house sales scheme and extend the statutory right to buy housing association tenants.  Circulation of final adoption certificate – Ballycastle Section.

DSD – The UK Fuel Poverty Strategy, 2nd Annual Progress Report

DSD – Renting Privately, A Strategic Framework

Environment and Heritage Service – Copy of the Northern Ireland Scheduled and State Care Historic Monuments: 2003 – 2004

Environment and Heritage Service – Advance Notice of Listing, Kenmara, 45 North Street, Ballycastle
NIHE – The Statutory Registration Scheme for Houses in Multiple Occupation in Northern Ireland, May 2004.

The Organised Crime Task Force – Confronting the Threat.

Translink Connect, April 2004.

The meeting concluded at 8.05 pm

……………………………………………….
CHAIRMAN

………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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